
Dear friends, Happy thanksgiving to all who are celebrating it. It has been two more than 
two months since rt89 and again much has happened and changed in the world during this 
period. We made it through a once in a lifetime storm here in the east coast of the U.S. 
Although we escaped the full power of the storm in DC people in NY and NJ did not. On the 
positive side we were very happy that President Obama has been re-elected. Although not 
everything we hoped for has been done in his first term my admiration and support for the 
President remains strong. I was heartened after Sandy when he talked about climate change 
although it looks like environmental activists will have to keep pushing for more action, 
based on his tepid response during the news conference today. I am hoping that the realities 
on the ground would force politicians to take action sooner rather than later. 

Nicole and I were volunteering every weekend for the election. Especially during the days 
leading to the election I was calling voters in VA and CO almost every evening. It was an 
exciting but also nerve-wracking period. Although many think the election was boring and 
inconsequential, to me it was enormously important -- read #6 and #13 as to why. I write 
about the whole spectrum of feelings I went through during this time especially election 
night itself, in #14. I also talk about Mitt Romney in #1 and #5. Other things in this 
message: Politics and mindfulness (#2), an unintended but excellent outcome of the Citizens 
United ruling (#3), game theory and the evolution of co-operation (#4), our experience at 
the climate heroes luncheon (#8), my evolving relationship with idol worship at our temples 
(#10), the movie "Slavery by another name" (#7), good and evil in Hindu mythology (#17).

The rest of it, as the name suggests, is truly random. Hope you enjoy reading it! Look 
forward to hearing from you.
Yours,
Sankar

Random Thoughts (90)
11/22/2012

1. [9/13/12] I feel sorry for Mitt Romney. Yes, I know he has all those millions of dollars 
and mansions and yachts and an adoring wife and a large family and all that. Yet, looking at
how things have gone, I couldn't help but feel sorry for him. Yesterday I think we can say
with some degree of certainty his campaign hit rock bottom. One could tell from his body 
language that he knows the stuff has hit the fan. He knows he made a big mistake by jumping 
on an embassy statement and saying that the administration's first response to the attacks 
was to apologize while the facts turned out to be completely different. He looked like a 
cornered rat, really The whole spectacle was macabre, especially in light of the death of 
the ambassador. I have been trying to understand the real Mitt Romney and it is hard to peel 
away all the layers of false appearances that he has built up. Nevertheless, if it is true 
that difficult moments bring out your true character, then here was his revealed in full. A 
man who likes to take risks, confident that he can manage the results with his smarts, now 
caught in a sorry mess that is proving to be more and more difficult to get out of. A man 
who knows he is on the verge of a complete and total disaster and humiliation and nothing 
can be done about it. A man who tried to manage the strange circus that is the Republican 
party by dancing with it rather than taming it, now caught riding the tiger on a wild and 
crazy ride down the abyss.

(Updated 10/4/12) I am glad that people think Mitt Romney did well in the debate last night. 
Obama certainly was less energetic and allowed Romney to get away with a lot of things. I am 
sure he had a strategy -- he probably didn't execute it properly. Nevertheless, I am happy 
because now people cannot complain that Obama won only because Romney messed up completely.

2. (9/14/12) Is it possible to engage in politics and activism mindfully? For those of you 
who are not familiar with the term mindfulness, here is my best description of it: 
Mindfulness is a western word for the Buddhist (and Hindu) practice of living and acting 
every moment with peace, love and kindness in one's heart. It is really a path to spiritual 
awakening. One could say that Gandhi was a great example for someone who tried to engage in 
politics mindfully. In the introduction to his "My experiments with truth" he says "What I 



want to achieve-What I have been striving and pining to achieve these thirty years-is self-
realization, to see God face to face, to attain Moksha. I live and move and have my being in 
pursuit of this goal. All that I do by way of speaking and writing, and all my ventures in 
the political field, are directed to this same end." [Thanks to my friend Srini for passing 
along this great link to this book]. But for ordinary mortals it is an extremely difficult 
task to do this. I am currently volunteering for the Obama campaign as well as the campaign 
to fight climate change. Climate change is beyond politics, of course, but unfortunately the 
propaganda machine of the oil and coal industry has made it political in the eyes of many. 
Whenever someone criticizes Obama unfairly or questioning the need to fight climate change 
it really gets on my nerve. I find it frustrating that so many well meaning, good people are 
not aware of the seriousness of climate change and are nonchalant about taking action to 
stop it. I think, among the current world leaders, Obama is probably one of the most 
mindful. I think he is a very thoughtful, sincere and certainly a very smart man who has 
done the best anyone could have hoped for under extremely challenging circumstances. As to 
climate change, it is not my belief but established scientific fact that our emission of 
greenhouse gases is causing the climate to change drastically. In fact, the pace of change 
and disruption of normal patterns has been much worse than what they predicted even a few 
years ago. What I try to do is to be as humble as possible, to react with kindness knowing 
that as long as I have love in my heart I can argue, debate or otherwise engage anyone 
without becoming confrontational. I try to ask myself, what is good for society, as opposed 
to what would make me feel better. Sometimes I succeed, sometimes I fail.

3. (9/16/12) One unintended but certainly excellent outcome of the Citizens United ruling 
(allowing unlimited spending by Corporations which are afforded same rights as people) is 
that it has forced millions of people who care about democracy, peace, justice and equality 
to join together in a network, work to spread our message and get more people to care about 
these issues. Before, we were content to let our elected representatives do their work. But 
now we know that unless we also act, the voices of progress will be drowned out by the 
propaganda of the powerful and greedy.

4. (9/27/12) I was reading an article in Scientific American (july 2012 issue) about the 
evolutionary basis for co-operation. Apparently the author, using game theory, was able to 
show that in many situations people co-operating with each other even at the expense of 
their own self-interest would create a more successful and longer lasting society than one 
in which people acted out of pure self-interest. This shows that an economy and a society 
working purely on self-interest and individual glory will not be the most successful. The 
author ends with the wish that people would co-operate in order to save the planet from 
climate doom. 

This also brought to mind something I talked about with Nicole the very first time we met, 
during a happy hour in a restaurant (whose name shall remain secret) in VA in 2009. I was 
telling her how I hoped that Barack Obama would change the paradigm of manhood in America. I 
told her that he had shown that a real man cares about and works with others rather than 
simply lead by domination and intimidation, which has been the traditional way. Over time, 
society has moved from one in which leadership is based on fear and obedience to one in 
which it is based on co-operation. Such societies have proved more successful and dynamic. 
As man evolves from his primitive chest-thumping, subjugating and dominating ways, he learns 
to channel his aggression and competitiveness to more positive and constructive pursuits.

5. (9/28/12) Finally the Romney puzzle is coming together. For a supposedly smart and good 
man, he makes a lot of ill-advised and insensitive decisions. The man is all about money. In 
another one of the videos sprouting like mushrooms he says with a smug grin, "When I was 
young I thought becoming rich and famous would make me happy. Boy was I right." He has spent 
his life making money, and with people who make his money. So his world view is shaped by 
that. These plutocrats have convinced him that he can win the election as long as he piles 
up enough cash. That was how he won the primaries and that was his plan going in to the 
elections. The bone-headed decision to pick Ryan as VP seems to have been influenced by the 
plutocrats as well, as a recent NY Times article reports. This article also says, by the 
way, that Ryan is the golden boy of the plutocrats.



Coincidentally we also saw the movie "Arbitrage" with Richard Gere and Susan Sarandon about 
a Wall Street tycoon who gets into hot water because of some financial shenanigans. Very 
good movie that tries to portray the hero as a flawed human being rather than as a 
caricature. It seems to me people like this tycoon as well as Romney live in their own 
comfortable world, interacting only with people like them, where making money is the goal 
and the way and life itself. Like absolute power wealth also corrupts and creates a 
delusional world completely detached from the struggles of ordinary working people.

6. (9/30/12) One man will not change everything, change will come from all of us working 
together. I for one plan to work harder to fight climate change after the elections, 
regardless of what policies Obama puts forward. Others might try to push him to further 
reduce military actions. But here are the things that WILL happen if Obama got re-elected:
1. The plutocrats would have lost. [Please don't counter with the silly argument that some 
rich folks also support Obama, because my point is that the people who try to rule the 
country on behalf of the 1% would have lost. Those one percenters on Obama's side are not 
clamoring for tax cuts or denying climate change]. The arguments in favor of top down 
economics will lose steam and the 30 year reign of supply side, plutocratic economics would 
be on its way out.
2. The politics of fear and hate --of minorities, muslims, gays, etc., -- would have lost.
2. Health care reform will stand.
3. The supreme court will not get another Scalia or Thomas or Alito.
4. Environmental and Wall Street regulations will stand.
5. We will be out of Afghanistan and will not be getting into another mindless war.
I think these are enormously important for the U.S and the world.

7. [10/5/12] Watched "Slavery by another name" at Union temple baptist church in Anacostia. 
Powerful movie--you can see it at the link attached. It will really wake you up to the roots 
of racism in America.  We watched this movie just before the debate. The crowd was mostly 
subdued. Hopefully Obama will change strategy for next debate. Driving through Anacostia and 
getting back to DC was a challenge. The freeways and roadways in that part of DC seem to be 
seriously neglected. http://www.pbs.org/tpt/slavery-by-another-name/watch

8. [10/7/12] Accompanied Nicole to the Atlas awards for climate. She accepted the award of 
Sierra club on its behalf. We were informed and energized by an inspiring group of climate 
activists. Sarah James, a native American woman from Arctic village, Alaska, who is fighting 
to preserve caribou habitat talked about the changes her community is going through and sang 
a song in her language. Boyd Cohen (http://boydcohen.com/), co-author of "Climate 
Capitalism" and green entrepreneur talked about how he got inspired by "Natural Capitalism" 
to start his green ventures. He said we should focus on greening cities and also make change 
through our vote. Darrel Frey who has an organic farm in Western PA 
(http://bioshelter.com/ ) talked about how trusting his land to nature helped him build a 
thriving farm where once there was only destructive monoculture. Allen Gilliland, owner of 
first net zero energy home (http://www.siliconvalleyzeroenergyhome.com/), talked about 
building a home which needs only a hair dryer to heat it. He invested $75K on his home and 
it generates $10K worth of electricity each year. Patrick Carolan of the interfaith moral 
action on climate talked about how St. Francis' environmentalism was based on his belief 
that all creation was one, and being with nature connected him to God. He pointed out that 
Pope Benedict has called climate change on par with right to life as a moral value issue. He 
also quoted the Quran about our sacred duty towards nature.

9. [10/10/12] Feeling one with world and blissful is easier when things are going well.

10. [10/10/12] My relationship with the Gods in Hindu pantheon is always evolving. As I have 
written in these pages before, I have reconciled my belief in Advaita with the worship of 
Gods in temples by knowing that God lives everywhere, in everything, in every form. But that 
is an abstract understanding. Any Hindu knows that much of our reverence for our Gods comes 
from the feelings and habits transmitted to us from our parents, from our society, through 

http://www.pbs.org/tpt/slavery-by-another-name/watch


the stories that we hear when we are young, etc., As I get older, though, such influences 
are losing their power over me and my faith has to be reinforced by the intellect.
 And here life is coming full circle, because my intellect is telling me that those same 
feelings, stories and energy of worship from all those devout people imbue those idols with 
a power and presence of their own that is beyond mere superstition or conformity. 

11. [10/20/12] The moment you start thinking that your culture or your religion or spiritual 
path is the best is also the moment you start making it the worst. The hallmark of an 
evolved mind is humility and openness. It is a tragedy that so many of our great Prophets 
and teachers lived in different times and places. It is also our greatest gift that today 
the great minds can communicate with each other wherever they are.

12. [10/31/12] It has been difficult to convince students that learning math is not just 
about learning how to do certain problems and then reproducing them in exams. I came upon a 
nice example. Dating is not just about learning how to dress, how to talk, how to gift, 
etc., You have to understand how the other person thinks and what they want...connect with 
them on a fundamental level. Otherwise the relationship will remain superficial. The same is 
true with math. You have to understand how all those formulae and techniques work.

13. [11/7] (Continuing on the theme of #6)  The American people beat the Plutocrats tonight.
This election was a battle between the few powerful corporate titans and their minions in 
politics who wanted to control the masses with a massive onslaught of advertising and a 
campaign powered more by common people and small contributions.

 This election also marked the moment America became a true melting pot, where people of all 
backgrounds join together in the governing. You might call the 2008 election a fluke, 
because people were so fed up with Bush and scared by the financial collapse, but not this 
one.

14. [11/7/2012] Election Diary:Click http://nature-
lover.net/writings/stories/election2012.pdf for the story. If that doesn't work, cut and 
paste the url.

15. [11/7/2012] Pizza is one of the few foods you can eat any time of the day for a meal. I 
can't eat cereal at lunch or dinner. I cannot eat rice for breakfast. Pizza is the anytime 
meal.

16. [11/13] After the election, some were saying this marks the decline of the Caucasian 
population in America. Think they are over-reacting. Over time, the racial lines will be so 
blurred as to be invisible, just as today the lines between Americans descended from the 
various European countries are totally blurred.

17. [11/20] Most religions have some concept of good and evil. I grew up with mythological 
stories of the Devas (the divine beings) battling the Asuras (the demonic beings). Looking 
at it now, I see how true those stories are, not for describing reality but as a metaphor 
for it. In each of us are the seeds of good and evil, as Thich Nhat Hanh says often. When 
you look at it in terms of psychology and how our mind works, it is not as ominous or scary. 
As human beings attain a certain level of strength and power to do things, either they give 
in to pride, arrogance and cruelty or show compassion and humility. Those who give in to the 
former do so are also insensitive to the suffering of others. This, I think, is at the core 
of what our religions teach us about good and evil.


